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FORWARD 
 
Dear Families, 
 
Together we are moving forward in raising Barnard 
to a level of excellence.  This is an important, but 
surmountable challenge for the parents, staff and 
community of Barnard Elementary.  As we combine 
our efforts, I know that we will be successful in our 
endeavor, because it is so important for our 
ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΩ ŦǳǘǳǊŜΦ 
 
¸ƻǳǊ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ƛǎ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǘƻ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎ 
this school year.  This parent manual will serve as a 
bridge of communication between parents, 
students and the school.  We also encourage you 
to check our website (www.barnard.cps.edu) 
frequently as well as read the weekly eNewsletter. 
These are valuable tools we at Barnard use to 
connect to you, our parents. 
 
Please review this manual with your child.  It is 
paramount that students and parents know the 
guidelines set forth in this manual and use this as a 
key organizational tool for academic success.  I 
would like to take this opportunity to invite parents 
to participate in school activities so that we can 
continue to develop a true partnership in providing 
an exceptional education for our Barnard students. 
 
[ŜǘΩǎ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜ ǘƻ ǎƘƻǿ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ .ǳƭƭŘƻƎ tǊƛŘŜ 
ς pride in our school, pride in our students, pride in 
our community so that our students will be 
successful and productive citizens. 
 
Thank you for all of the support you have given to 
me and Mrs. Burns at Barnard.  We look forward to 
another very successful school year. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Patrick MacMahon 
Principal, Barnard Elementary 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Vision Statement 
Our vision is to create a school that partners with our 
community, constantly strives to improve upon our 
success and to be the heartbeat of East Beverly, the 
neighborhood school of choice. 
 

 

Mission Statement 
Our mission is to provide a strong foundation that will 
launch our children into the 21st Century armed with 
the flexibility, curiosity and perseverance necessary to 
be successful in an ever changing world. Our desire is to 
create a nurturing environment that promotes respect, 
responsibility and safety and addresses the social-
emotional needs of our children. Utilizing a rigorous 
curriculum aligned with the Common Core Standards 
we aim to grow international minded, independent, 
critical thinkers. 
       
  

Parent Contact Information  
It is very important for the school to have an updated 
emergency form on file for each child in your 
household.  We MUST have the name and phone 
number of a person who can be contacted in case you 
cannot be reached and we must also have YOUR 
CURRENT phone number on your emergency form in 
the office.  This is a state law.  If you change your phone 
number, contact or address, you must notify the school 
office and you will be asked to fill out a new 
emergency form.  This information is kept confidential 
and is used by school personnel for school business. 

 

Uniform Policy 
Due to parent and staff feedback, we have updated 
.ŀǊƴŀǊŘΩǎ ¦ƴƛŦƻǊƳ tƻƭƛŎȅ ŦƻǊ ŎƭŀǊƛǘȅ ŀƴŘ ǘƻ ŀǾƻƛŘ ŀƴȅ 
misunderstanding. Please read this, the Out of Uniform 
Guidelines and the Gym Uniform Policy carefully. The 
following pages have both written and illustrated 
uniform requirements. 

 



 
 

Barnard Elementary Uniform Guidelines K-8 
PLEASE NOTE: Uniform Colors ï Navy and White 

PLEASE READ CAREFULLY ï SOME GUIDELINES HAVE CHANGED 

REQUIRED 
BOTTOMS 

NAVY Colored (pants, skirts, Bermuda shorts, capris or jumpers) Black or other colored bottoms are not acceptable. 

REQUIRED TOPS 
No LOGOS 

WHITE POLO SHIRTS or WHITE OXFORD SHIRTS  
NEW: All shirts MUST have a collar. ALSO PERMITTED NOW: Navy Polo shirts 
Shirts WITHOUT a collar are NO LONGER PERMITTED except for gym uniforms. 
(Plain with long or short sleeves) ñLayeredò tops are never to be any other color than white. 
IB shirts and school ñspiritò shirts (such as tennis team shirts, ñlearn localò shirts, etc) can ONLY be worn on out-of 
uniform or designated special days (such as ñbe like an 8th graderò day). 

Optional Indoor 
Layers 

Navy sweatshirt without a hood (plain) or Navy Cardigan or Sweater Vest. NO LOGOS 
Necktie or Neck Ribbon (that coordinates with Navy) 

Shoe Requirements Shoes must be mostly black or white, closed  toe with a back to hold the shoe to the heel*  (No boots, neon colored 
shoes, Uggs, Timberlands, high-top boot sneakers, LED lighted shoes, sandals, flip flops, slides, high 
heels/wedges, etc).  
*White or Black laces only (No colored laces) 
Athletic gym shoes that provide full foot support are required for P.E.  NO COLORED SHOES for P.E. 

Socks/Tights Socks must be PLAIN white, navy or black. Tights and/or leggings must be plain white, navy or black. No patterns or other 
colors permitted. NO COLORED SOCKS PERMITTED WITH GYM UNIFORMS OR REGULAR UNIFORMS. 

Fit Requirements Pants are to have some looseness to the fit and sit at the waist (as determined by the administration).  ñSkinnyò jean pants, 
leggings, yoga pants are not permitted, even on out of uniform days and gym days. 
 
Shirts are to have some looseness to the fit and should not display midriffs or cleavage or reveal undergarments. 
 
Skirts and Shorts should be no more than 2 inches above the knee. 

Hairstyles and 
Accessories 

Hairstyles should not be distracting, extreme or offensive (as determined by the administration) or designs or Mohawks cut 
into hair. No brightly colored dye or braids. Hair must be natural or subdued color. No large bows, scarves or hair 
decorations allowed. Flowered head bands, regular head bands or bows must be non-distracting and either navy or 
white. Other colors are not permitted.  Students will be considered out of uniform if wearing any of these items. 
 
Jewelry and accessories should be limited in quantity and size and should not create distractions or safety concerns (as 
determined by the administration). Boys cannot have earrings.   
 
Head coverings, except as required for religious reasons, are not allowed to be worn in the school building for males or 
females. 
 
Makeup is not appropriate for elementary students. 
 
Grooming items, such as combs, picks, etc., are not to be worn or used in class. They are to be kept in lockers for student 
use during their free time. 
 
Undergarments (underwear, undershirts, bras, etc.) are never to be visible, including through any clothing. 
 
Purses, waist accessories, and backpacks are NOT allowed to be carried or worn during the school day for any reason other 
than for medical 504 plans and must be stored in lockers throughout the day. 

Physical Education 
 
 

STUDENTS CANNOT WEAR OUT-OF-UNIFORM CLOTHING ON GYM DAYS OR DURING THE GYM PERIOD. PLEASE 
READ THIS CAREFULLY. 
 
On gym day, students may wear:  Barnard Gym Uniform. 
 

1) Students MAY NOT ñdress underò with different colored gym clothing other than Barnard Spirit Wear OR plain navy t-shirts 
and shorts. 

PLEASE NOTE: 

K-3 students ς 6 Out of Uniform infractions in 1 quarter = 1 detention 
 
4-8 students  - 3rd Out of Uniform infraction in 1 quarter = 1 detention; every infraction after = 1 detention plus 
loss of future Out of Uniform privileges, including school wide and special in-school events. 
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Gym Uniform 
 
Gym uniforms are required.  
 
Shirt: Barnard PE t-shirt OR plain, navy blue t-shirt (no 
writing) 
Pants: Barnard PE sweatpants OR plain, navy blue sweatpants 
or nylon pants (no stripes or writing) 
Shorts: Barnard PE shorts OR plain, navy blue shorts (no 
writing or stripes) 
Socks: Plain white socks 
Shoes: Black or white gym shoes 
Please note that it is no longer acceptable to wear multiple 
colored t-shirts, shorts, sweatpants or unauthorized gym 
wear on PE day. Your child WILL be able to participate in 
gym if they are wearing their uniform and gym shoes but 
student will be considered out of uniform if guidelines are 
not followed. 
 

Guidelines for School Sanctioned  
Out-of-Uniform Days 
Occasionally, Barnard may offer out-of-uniform days for the 
students as a fundraiser or a special event. Please follow the 
guidelines of appropriate attire mentioned above in the 
uniform guidelines regarding the wearing of appropriately 
fitting clothing and modesty. If your child arrives at school 
dressed inappropriately for a learning environment, we will 
either loan your child clothing if available, or contact you to 
bring more suitable attire. 
 

NOT ALLOWED:  

¶ Hoodies indoors (see uniform policy) ς on ANY day 

¶ Tight fitting or body hugging skirts or pants that are 
inappropriately revealing 

¶ Strapless tops or tops that reveal undergarments or 
undergarment straps 

¶ Skirts more than 3 inches above the knee 

¶ Sheer clothing that reveals undergarments 

¶ Halter tops, sleeveless tops, low cut tops or tops 
that are inappropriately revealing 

¶ Heels more than ½ inch high 

¶ Saggy-bottomed  jeans (boys) that sit below the 
waist or reveal undergarments (even if a shirt is 
covering the waist) 

¶ Purses or backpacks during school hours 

¶ Torn pants or jeans are never permitted 
 
Please note that while graphic tees are allowed ONLY on out-
of-uniform days, they must be child and school appropriate. 

Out-of-Uniform Infraction Policy 
K-3 students ς 6 Out of Uniform infractions in 1 quarter = 1 
detention 
4-8 students  - 3rd Out of Uniform infraction in 1 quarter = 1 
detention; every infraction after = 1 detention plus loss of 
future Out of Uniform privileges, including school wide and 
special in-school events. 

IB/MYP Shirt Days 
Students can ONLY wear their MYP shirts on scheduled IB 
{ƘƛǊǘ 5ŀȅǎΦ hb[¸ ¢IL{ ¸9!wΩ{ ǘ-shirts will be allowed for 
students to participate. 

Healthy Schools 
  Barnard is an active participant in the  
  CPS Healthy Schools Initiative. This  
  means that we need to be mindful of  
  the example we are setting for our  
  students in terms of developing a 
healthy lifestyle. This is where our families can help. 
  
Please note the following foods that can no longer be 
brought to school for lunch or to share with the class: 

¶ Cupcakes, birthday cakes, baked sweets 

¶ Candy or other sugary treats 

¶ Fried chips, hot chips or other 

¶ Soda or sugar drinks 

¶ Gum ς absolutely no gum allowed at all in 
school 

We ask that families check FIRST with the teacher to 
make sure food treats are allowed in classrooms. Some 
classrooms have severe food allergies and outside food 
items are therefore banned from class celebrations. 
 
Please consider healthy alternatives to traditional 
birthday or classroom treats such as fresh fruit and 
vegetables, non-food items, baked chips and fruit juice. 

Student Lunches 
Barnard is a closed campus school. All students eat 
in school. Only bag lunches or school lunches are 
permitted. Parents are asked not to deliver fast-food or 
restaurant take-out lunches to their children.  
 

Allergies 
Your student will bring home information regarding 
food allergies in the classroom at the beginning of the 
year. Please respect these health parameters, as food 
allergies can be life threatening and safety is our utmost 
concern. 

Peanut-Free Classes 
       In order to ensure the safety of our  
       students with life threatening allergies,  
       some classrooms may be designated   
       peanut-free. If this is the case, students will 

not be allowed to bring any peanut or food that 
contains nut products into the classroom for their 
personal lunches and class parties will be designated 
food-free events. You will receive information on this if 
your classroom is a designated peanut-free classroom. 

 

 

 



Locker Fees 
Students are loaned a school lock at the beginning of 
the school year. Personal locks are not allowed on 
school lockers.  The lock should remain on the locker at 
all times. If your student has misplaced the lock, a fee of 
$10 will be charged to replace the lock. 
 

$40 Student Materials Cost Donation 
Barnard asks families for a reasonable materials 
donation for each child to help supplement the cost of 
classroom activities. The money goes directly to your 
ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛƴƎǎ ƭƛƪŜ classroom materials, field 
trips, magazine subscriptions and class celebrations. 
¢Ƙƛǎ Řƻƴŀǘƛƻƴ όŦƻǊƳŜǊƭȅ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŀǎ ŀ άŦŜŜέύ ƛǎ ŜǎǎŜƴǘƛŀƭ 
for maintaining a quality environment for your child 
during these meager times.  For families who are 
experiencing hardship but wish to contribute, your 
donation will not be turned away.  The office will make 
payment arrangements with you to ensure that we are 
able to provide all of the materials needed for your 
ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ŜŘǳŎŀǘƛƻƴΦ We thank you for your support in 
keeping an enriching learning environment for your 
child.  
  

Supply Lists 
Your child has received a supply list from his/her 
teacher. Copies of these lists may be attainable on our 
website at www.barnard.cps.edu.  We are asking 
families to help us provide more materials for 
instruction. Please read the list carefully and make sure 
your child has everything he/she needs for the 
upcoming school year. 
 
wŜŀŘ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǎǳǇǇƭȅ ƭƛǎǘ ŎŀǊŜŦǳƭƭȅΦ tƭŜŀǎŜ ƴƻǘŜ ǘƘŀǘ 
Barnard now prohibits the possession of Sharpies or 
permanent markers by any student. Please do not 
purchase these for your child as a school supply. 

 
Textbooks 
Textbooks and many novels are purchased by the 
school and loaned for the use of your child throughout 
the school year. It is expected that the book will be 
ǊŜǘǳǊƴŜŘ ǎƘƻǿƛƴƎ ǊŜŀǎƻƴŀōƭŜ ǿŜŀǊ ŦƻǊ ŀ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǳǎŜΦ LŦ ŀ 
book is destroyed, unusable, lost, or in worse condition 
that would be expected, there may be a fee for repair 
or replacement of the book. Please help your child 
understand the importance of appropriately caring for 
these books, so that all students are able to have access 
to high quality materials. Replacement costs can be very 
expensive and notices for payment will be sent at the 
end of the year. 

Student Agendas 
Students in grades 2-8 will receive student agenda 
planners for the year. This book is covered by their 
student fees. If an agenda is lost or unusable, the 
agenda must be replaced. Replacement cost is $5. 

 
School Hours 
Student Attendance hours are from 8:15 am until 3:15 
pm. Students are considered tardy after 8:20 am. 
 
Please see that your child arrives on time and every day. 
It is important that your student participate in the 
morning routine with their classmates. The best place 
for your child to be learning is in school with his/her 
teacher.  

Arrival/Dismissal 
Students may arrive at school no earlier than 8:00 am 
and must leave the premises by 3:20 pm. At no time is it 
safe or acceptable for a child to be on the school 
grounds unsupervised by an adult. Adult supervision is 
not available (unless otherwise arranged or if your child 
is participating in a program) prior to 8:00 and after 
3:15. All students are provided a breakfast through the 
ά.ǊŜŀƪŦŀǎǘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ /ƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳέ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ŀǘ 8:15 am. 
Breakfast will not be served after 8:20 am.  
 
Students will be held in the auditorium in the morning 
of they arrive between 8:00 and 8:15, and dismissed 
from the North and South entrances in the afternoon.  
tƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƘŜŎƪ ǿƛǘƘ ȅƻǳǊ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ƘƻƳŜǊƻƻƳ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊ ǘƻ 
confirm on which side of the building your child will be 
exiting. 
 
LOITERING and RESPECTFUL DISMISSAL: Students are 
expected to enter and exit the building quietly and 
respectfully. Students should leave the premises 
immediately upon dismissal and should not remain in 
and around the school unless scheduled for an after 
school program. Loitering is not allowed. We also ask 
that students please adhere to a reasonable noise level 
while exiting the school grounds out of respect for our 
neighbors. 

 
 

 



Absences 
The following list contains the only valid excuses for 
student absences: 

1) illness 
2) observance of a religious holiday 
3) death in the immediate family 
4) family emergency. 

If it is necessary for a student to remain home from 
school, please notify our school office by 9:00 a.m. the 
morning of the absence.  The phone number for the 
Main Office is 773-535-2625.  Upon returning to school, 
a written excuse from the parent or guardian must be 
submitted to the homeroom teacher.  The note should 
be written to the classroom teacher stating the reason 
for the absence, the date(s) of the absence(s), and the 
ǇŀǊŜƴǘΩǎ ǎƛƎƴŀǘǳǊŜΦ  LŦ ŀ ŎƘƛƭŘ ƛǎ ŀōǎŜƴǘ ŦƻǊ ƻǾŜǊ ŦƛǾŜ 
ŎƻƴǎŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ ŘŀȅǎΣ ǘƘŜ ǇŀǊŜƴǘ Ƴǳǎǘ ǎǳōƳƛǘ ŀ ŘƻŎǘƻǊΩǎ 
ƴƻǘŜ ǘƻ ǾŜǊƛŦȅ ǘƘŜ ǊŜŀǎƻƴ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ŀōǎŜƴŎŜΦ 
Parents of students who have not contacted the school 
to inform us of absences will be contacted by phone or 
a home visit. 
 

Promotion/Retention 
The CPS promotion policy will be updated and published 
for all families at the beginning of the school year. 
Benchmark years are 3rd, 6th and 8th grade.  If students 
at these grade levels to not meet the promotion 
criteria, they will need to attend the Summer Bridge 
Program.  The students who have to attend the Summer 
Program must meet the summer program requirements 
in order to be promoted to the next grade.  In addition, 
the eighth-grade students who do not meet the criteria 
outlined above will not be allowed to participate in the 
eighth-grade graduation in June.   

Graduation 
A mandatory meeting for parents of 8th grade students 
slated to graduate from Barnard will be required for ALL 
students to participate in the year-end graduation 
activities and ceremony.  Several notices will go out 
with meeting dates and times via email, flier and on the 
website. In addition, parents and students will sign a 
contract agreeing to IB, academic and behavior 
expectations which will be required for student 
participation in all graduation activities.  
 
Barnard does not have a Kindergarten graduation 
ceremony. Details on Kindergarten promotion and 
celebration are available from the Kindergarten 
teacher. 

Tardiness 
A student is tardy if he or she is not in the classroom by 
8:20 ŀƳΦ  Lǘ ƛǎ ōƻǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǇŀǊŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ 
responsibility to be at school on time.  If you know that 
your child is going to be late for school, please write a 
note or call the school giving the reason for the 
tardiness.  Tardy students must report to the office to 
obtain an admit slip.  Chronic tardiness does impede 
student performance. Tardies will also count against 
students for PBIS rewards as well as attendance 
awards. 

Attendance 
Research shows that students with high attendance 
rates are more likely to excel academically, as well as 
increasing the likelihood of success in high school and 
college.  
 
We expect our students at school every day. We wish to 
recognize those students who demonstrate a 
commitment to their learning. Monthly perfect 
attendance prizes are awarded, as well as PBIS and 
classroom rewards. Year-long perfect attendance prizes 
are awarded at the end of the year. We hope you join 
us in helping your student reach his/her fullest potential 
by being one of our Perfect Attendance Super Stars! 
 

Early Dismissals 
Please keep early dismissal requests to a minimum. 
Requests should be made in advance of the early 
dismissal day.  Students must be picked up in the school 
office by a parent or guardian.  The parent or guardian 
must sign a dismissal form at the main office.  Early 
dismissals result in one-half day of absence for your 
child. Please keep this in mind if your child is working 
toward being recognized for perfect attendance. 
 

Electronic Device/Cell Phone Policy 
Your child is allowed to bring a cell phone to school if 
there is written permission to do so. A form will go 
home with your student so that we have your signature 
on file. PLEASE NOTE: This does NOT give your child 
permission to use his/her cell phone, or to keep his/her 
cell phone on their person while in the school building 
or at a school sponsored activity or function. 
 
In order to adhere to an orderly school environment, all 
cell phones are to be turned off upon entering the  
school building and stored in student backpacks in 
student lockers. Some teachers will opt to collect cell 
phones at the beginning of the instructional day and 



store in a secure location.  Do not try to reach your 
child by his/her cell phone during the school day. 
Please call the main office and they will take a 
message.  Cell phones are not to be used within the 
school building or during the school day at ANY TIME. 
Classroom and office phones are available to students 
who must contact a parent or family member. We will 
not be responsible for a cell phone that has been lost or 
stolen while on school property or at a school function. 
 
Electronic devices (other than cell phones) are not 
allowed in the school and cannot be used during school 
hours at any time, even during recess, in the 
auditorium or class parties. This includes hand-held 
game devices, games on cell phones, iPods, MP3 
players, etc. If a child chooses to bring an electronic 
device to school, it must be stored in his/her locker for 
the full school day and may be used once the child has 
exited the building. We will not be responsible for any 
electronic device that has been lost or stolen while on 
school property or during a school function. 
Student cell phones that are being used in the school 
building or electronic devices that are brought into 
school (and not stored in backpacks) will be 
confiscated and held in the office for parent pick up.  
 
VISITORS are asked to please refrain from cell phone 
use while in the building and hallways so as not to 
disrupt the learning environment. 
 

Student Communication  
Please remember the following guidelines in 
communicating with your child in school 

¶ Please make sure all after school pick up 
arrangements are communicated to your 
child PRIOR to your child leaving for school 
in the morning. If changes in plans occur, 
please try to call the office BEFORE noon to 
ensure that your child receives the 
message. 

¶ Before your child leaves your home in the 
morning, please make sure they do not 
ƘŀǾŜ ƻǘƘŜǊ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǇƻǎǎŜǎǎƛƻƴs 
keys, cell phones) on their person. This will 
help curb instructional interruptions. 

¶ Personal phone calls to students through 
the office will be noted and a message 
ŘŜƭƛǾŜǊŜŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘ ƻǊ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ 
teacher. Students will not be pulled from 
instruction to take personal calls. 

¶ If you see the school number on your cell 
phone, please listen to your messages first 
before contacting the school. If there is no 
message, the school will take your 
information and deliver it to the teacher. 
The teacher will call back if the call was 
important. 

¶ Students are encouraged to work with the 
teachers and school staff to settle disputes 
or difficult situations. Therefore, please 
make sure that you discuss with your child 
how to appropriately handle a conflict at 
school. Students should not be calling home 
during a dispute with a staff member or 
peer.  An adult staff member will 
communicate to parent any difficult 
situations that may arise once all of the 
information is gathered from all sources. By 
law, the school must asǎǳƳŜ ǘƘŜ ǊƻƭŜ ƻŦ άin 
ƭƻŎƻ ǇŀǊŜƴǘƛǎέ ǿƘƛŎƘ ŜƴǎǳǊŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘ 
and other students involved in any conflict 
are handled fairly and appropriately. We 
are not permitted to discuss the 
confidential information of other students 
with parents, only their own children. 

¶ Please do not enter the building and go 
ŘƛǊŜŎǘƭȅ ǘƻ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ŎƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳ ƻǊ ƭƛƴƎŜǊ 
in the hallways during arrival, dismissal or 
during school hours. For security, all visitors 
must sign in at the Main Office. If a parent 
must deliver materials or a meal to the 
school during the school day, these will 
need to be deposited in the office and 
ŘŜƭƛǾŜǊŜŘ ōȅ ǎǘŀŦŦ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ŎƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳΦ 

¶ All visitors are expected to comport 
themselves in a mature and respectful 
manner. Any yelling, screaming, 
inappropriate language or threatening 
actions by any visitor will warrant 
immediate removal from the school 
building and, if necessary, involvement of 
the authorities. 

 
 
 
 
 



Medical Records 
State law requires a medical and immunization 
examination for all children entering a Chicago Public 
School for the first time and a reexamination upon 
entry to sixth grade, in addition to an 8th-grade physical 
before the end of the year.  The Board of Education has 
indicated that these records must be on file, or your 
child will not be allowed to attend school.  The Board of 
Health is most concerned about protecting your child 
from communicable diseases, which may be spread in 
large group settings such as public schools. 
 
Student Registration 
In order to enroll a child in Barnard, the family must 
reside within the attendance boundaries of the school 
or be admitted through the Options for Knowledge 
program.  Options for Knowledge families should bring 
in their verification paperwork from the district. A local 
parent or guardian may enroll a student by presenting 
the following information: 

¶ An original birth certificate 

¶ Proof of guardianship (Legal document) 

¶ Proof of residency such as a utility bill in your 
name 

¶ ! ǾŀƭƛŘ ŘǊƛǾŜǊΩǎ ƭƛŎŜƴǎŜ or other Government 
Issued ID such as a passport showing your 
current address (this is especially required of 
all area enrollments) 

¶ A completed medical immunization record on 
appropriate CPS forms 

¶ A current physical on appropriate CPS forms 
 

Withdrawing a Student 
It is beneficial to notify the school two days prior to 
withdrawing your child.  All textbooks and library books 
must be returned to the school office and all fees must 
be paid before a withdrawal/transfer can be completed. 
 
Grading Scale 
CPS Grading Scale is as follows: 
A: 90-100  
B: 80-89  
C: 70-79 
D: 60-69  
F: 59 and below 
 
Please note ς it is expected that ALL students complete 
their assignments both in and out of class. Students 
who fail to do so will receive a reasonable amount of 
time to complete the assignment and, if not, a failing 

grade will be registered for them in Gradebook. 
Teachers will give all students a reasonable amount of 
time to complete missing assignments, but are not 
required to keep the deadline for missing work open 
indefinitely. Teacher conferences are encouraged in 
order to keep up to date on student progress and 
potential student failure. 
 

Homework Policy 
Homework is assigned at all grade levels and is an 
expected element of all learning. Barnard teachers 
utilize many online reinforcement programs that will be 
included in all homework. If your family does not have 
access to the internet, then we suggest that you utilize 
ƻǳǊ ƭƻŎŀƭ ƭƛōǊŀǊƛŜǎ ƻǊ ŀǎƪ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
open computer lab schedule. Online assignments, as 
well as paper and project assignments, are expected to 
be completed by all students. 
 

Homework will comprise no more than 10% of a 
ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ƎǊŀŘŜΦ !ƭƭ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎ ǿƛƭƭ ŀƭƭƻǿ ŀ ŎŜǊǘŀƛƴ ƎǊŀŎŜ 
period within reason, and this will be communicated to 
all families in the beginning of the year packets 
distributed by each teacher. All homework is expected 
to be completed and turned in for credit.    
 

Report Cards/Progress Reports  

Report cards are issued 4 times during the school year, 
following each 10 week marking period.  November 9, 
2016 and April 19, 2017 are the Parent Report Card 
Pick-up Days. 
Five-week progress reports are given half-way through a 
marking period to grades 3-8. This is the official 
ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎΦ CǳǊǘƘŜǊ 
information concerning the Parent Portal will be 
available. Parents of students in grades 3 through 8 will 
ōŜ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ŀŎŎŜǎǎ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ƎǊŀŘŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŀǘǘŜƴŘŀƴŎŜΦ  
 

Team Participation Policy 
In order to participate in extra-curricular athletics 
(Cheer, Basketball, Tennis, etc.), the following criteria 
MUST be met: 

¶ 95% school attendance rate 

¶ bƻ ƎǊŀŘŜǎ ƻŦ άCέ ƛƴ ŀƴȅ ŎƭŀǎǎŜǎ 

¶ bƻ ƳƻǊŜ ǘƘŀƴ ǘǿƻ ά5Ωǎέ ƛƴ ŀƴȅ ŎƭŀǎǎŜǎ 

¶ aǳǎǘ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ά/έ ŀǾŜǊŀƎŜ ƻǊ ŀōƻǾŜ 

¶ No detentions or suspensions (1 detention 
= 1 week suspension from the team. 3 
detentions or 1 suspension = permanent 
removal from the team) 

¶ No more than 5 infractions per week 

¶ No chronic missing work in any class 



¶ All students wishing to return to the team 
must sign an academic or attendance 
agreement, which may include after school 
tutoring, lunch study halls and other 
supports. The agreement, and passing 
grades, must be attained in order for the 
student to return to the team.  A time 
frame will be determined by the coach, 
teachers and administration. If the 
academic goals are not met, the student 
will be removed from the team 
permanently for the school year. 
 

Academic Honors and Awards 
As you set goals with your student for the upcoming 
school year, keep in mind that students will be 
recognized for specific achievements that they are able 
to work toward and achieve. Quarterly honors will be 
awarded, and end-of-year honors will be recognized in 
our Spring Awards Assembly. 

 
Quarterly Honor Roll (3rd ς 8th)* 
Honor Roll students are expected to have honorable 
behavior. Students must not receive any behavior 
checks in order to qualify for honor roll.  Major Subjects 
are defined as Reading, Writing, Math, Science and 
Social Studies. 

¶ tǊƛƴŎƛǇŀƭΩǎ [ƛǎǘΥ !ƭƭ !Ωǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƧƻǊ ǎǳōƧŜŎǘǎ 
bƻ ƭŜǎǎ ǘƘŀƴ ŀ ά.έ ƛƴ ŀƴȅ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǎǳōƧŜŎǘ*. 

¶ High Honors: bƻ ƳƻǊŜ ǘƘŀƴ н .Ωǎ ƛƴ ŀƴȅ ƳŀƧƻǊ  
ǎǳōƧŜŎǘΣ !Ωǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƧƻǊ ǎǳōƧŜŎǘǎΦ  
Must have an A average in major subjects  
(above 3.5).  bƻ ƭŜǎǎ ǘƘŀƴ ŀ ά.έ ƛƴ ŀƴȅ ƻǘƘŜǊ  
subject*. 

¶ Honors:  No more than м ά/έ and the rest 
!Ωǎ ŀƴŘ .Ωǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƧƻǊ ǎǳōƧŜŎǘǎΦ Must have 
at least a B average (3.0 - 3.5 ). No less than 
ŀ ά.έ ƛƴ ŀƴȅ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǎǳōƧect* . 

 
*Please note that students cannot have anything below 
ŀ ά.έ ƛƴ !b¸ ǎǳōƧŜŎǘ ǘƻ ǉǳŀƭƛŦȅ ŦƻǊ IƻƴƻǊ wƻƭƭΦ ![{h ς if 
students receive behavior checks AFTER the 1st Quarter, 
they will excluded from receiving academic honors. 
 
Additional Quarterly Honors from each class: 

¶ Perfect Attendance ς Student must have no 
tardies, no early dismissals. ά9ȄŎǳǎŜŘ ŀōǎŜƴŎŜǎέ 
count as absences. 

¶ Greatest Effort ς Despite struggles, this student 
works hard to achieve. 

¶ Most Improved ς This student has shown 
remarkable improvement as a result of his/her 
hard work. 

¶ Shining Stars ς All students who have been 
infraction free for the full quarter will earn a 
certificate and a prize and be honored at a 
quarterly PBIS assembly. 

 
End of Year Academic Awards (3rd ς 8th)  
To help our students set their sights on being 
recognized in the Spring Awards Assembly, here are the 
categories of recognition that will be acknowledged in 
the spring: 

¶ tǊƛƴŎƛǇŀƭΩǎ [ƛǎǘ όо vǳŀǊǘŜǊǎύ 

¶ High Honors (3 Quarters) 

¶ Honors (3 Quarters) 

¶ Perfect Attendance (from the beginning of the 
year up until the date of the Assembly) 

¶ DǊŜŀǘŜǎǘ 9ŦŦƻǊǘ όŀǿŀǊŘŜŘ ŦƻǊ Ŧǳƭƭ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ 
achievement) 

¶ aƻǎǘ LƳǇǊƻǾŜŘ όŀǿŀǊŘŜŘ ŦƻǊ Ŧǳƭƭ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ 
achievement) 

¶ NWEA Highest Gains in Reading and Math 

¶ NWEA Top Score in Reading and Math 

¶ Shining Stars ς Full Year without an Infraction 
*Students in Kindergarten through 2nd may have 
adjusted recognition criteria. Please check with your 
homeroom teacher for clarification  
 

Visitors 
We welcome visitors and parents as part of the Barnard 
community.  For security, visitors are asked to please 
sign in at the Main Office prior to attending to your 
business or picking up your child. If you wish to see a 
teacher or staff member, please ensure that you have 
made an appointment to do so and have the office page 
to alert them of your arrival. 
 

Visitors are asked to conduct themselves following our 
school wide guidelines of respect. We appreciate your 
adherence to maintaining a productive, respectful 
learning environment. Cell phone use in the hallways 
and office area is discouraged. This is disruptive to 
student learning and our guidelines for quiet in the 
hallways. 
 
If you are here to pick up your child, please wait outside 
of the building or in a designated area (if you have been 
so directed). Please refrain from using security post 
furniture, or from blocking stairways or doorways for 
safety reasons. 
 



Please do not enter the building and go directly to your 
ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ŎƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳ. All visitors must sign in at the main 
office, unless they are here for Pre-K pick-up and drop 
off. 
 
PLEASE NOTE: We ask that when visiting our building 
or fulfilling a volunteer duty, please arrive no more 
than 5 minutes prior to your duty and remain in the 
building no more than 5 minutes after. We ask that all 
visitors, parents and staff refrain from lingering in the 
hallways, office or student areas so that we can 
maintain a quiet and productive learning and working 
environment. 
 

Parent Involvement 
Room Parents 
The Barnard Room Parent Program is a newer program 
that is designed to keep the teacher-parent line of 
communication open. If you have an hour or so per 
week (sometimes less) we sure could use your help. 
tƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ aǊǎΦ .ǳǊƴǎ ƻǊ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊ ƛŦ 
interested.  

Local School Council Meetings 

Barnard Parents are encouraged to attend the monthly 
Local School Council meetings.  This forum provides an 
opportunity for your input on issues and policies 
concerning our school.  Please refer to the monthly 
school calendar for the exact dates and locations of 
these meetings. 
 

Parent Advisory Committee (PAC) 

The PAC is a group of parents who have children at 
Barnard.  This group is responsible for deciding how PAC 
monies, which are No Child Left Behind monies, are to 
be used.  These monies have to be used exclusively for 
parent training that will enhance parenting skills or 
assist them in helping their children with schoolwork 
more effectively. 
 

Parent/Teacher Volunteer 
Organization  
All parents are encouraged to join the Parent/Teacher 
Organization at Barnard.  At this time, a new 
organization is starting and we are looking for fresh new 
ideas to help us grown parent involvement.   
 

Parent Mentor Program 
We are expanding our Parent Mentor Program from last 
year. Please contact Mrs. Burns at mmburns1@cps.edu 
if you are interested in becoming a Parent Mentor. 

The Parent Resource Room 
The Parent Resource Room will be available on 
scheduled days and times for use by parent 
organizations as well as parent volunteers. Please check 
ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ ŀƴŘ ƻōǘŀƛƴ ŀ ǾƛǎƛǘƻǊΩǎ Ǉŀǎǎ ŀƴŘ ǎƛƎƴ ƛƴ 
with our office staff so that we are aware of your 
location and duties. 
 

Monthly Calendar 
A calendar and monthly events will be sent home with 
your child each month listing activities, dates, and 
times. The calendar will inform you about  
holidays and any other changes during each month.  
Updated calendars and other important schedule 
information is available weekly in our eNewsletter as 
well as our website at www.barnard.cps.edu. 
 

Report Card Pick Up and Distribution 

 

Teacher Institute Days and 
Professional Development Days 
The following are non-attendance days for students: 
 

Date Day 

August 31, September 1 
and 2, 2016 

Teacher Institute Days 

November 4, 2017 
School Improvement 

Day 

February 3, 2017 
School Improvement 

Day 

April 7, 2017 
School Improvement 

Day 

June 21, 2017 Teacher Institute Day 

October 7, 2016 Progress Reports 

 
November 9, 2016 

Report Card Pick-Up 
NO CLASSES 

January 9, 2017 Progress Reports 

 
February 10, 2017 

Report Card Distribution 
(student attendance day) 

March 10, 2017 Progress Reports 

April 19, 2017 Report Card Pick-Up 
NO CLASSES 

May 19, 2017 Progress Reports 

June 20, 2017 Report Card Distribution 
(student attendance day) 



Holidays 

 
 
What is PBIS? 
Positive Behavior Interventions and Supports (PBIS) is a 
proactive approach to establishing the behavioral 
supports and social culture needed for all students in a 
school to achieve social, emotional and academic 
success. Attention is focused on creating and sustaining 
primary (school-wide), secondary (classroom), and 
tertiary (individual) systems of support that improve 
lifestyle results (personal, health, social, family, work, 
recreation) for all youth by making targeted 
misbehavior less effective, efficient, and relevant, and 
desired behavior more functional. 
.ŀǊƴŀǊŘ 9ƭŜƳŜƴǘŀǊȅΩǎ t.L{ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ Ƙŀǎ о ǇǊƛƳŀǊȅ 
guidelines, ƻǊ ά.ΩǎέΥ 

¶ Be Respectful 

¶ Be Responsible 

¶ Be Safe 
All behavior expectations at Barnard are rooted in these 
3 basic guidelines. A behavior expectation matrix was 
developed to illustrate the behavior procedures for 
each area of student interaction. This is located on the 
following page of this handbook. 

The Barnard PBIS program has several components that 
support rewarding positive choices: 

¶ Barney Bucks ς rewarded individually for student 
demonstration of Respect, Responsibility and 
Safety. Teachers conduct weekly drawings in the 
classroom for prizes. 

¶ Golden Tickets ς rewarded to full classrooms for  

complying with the expectations. Both school-
wide rewards and in-class rewards are given for 
compliance and good choices. 

¶ Student of the Month ς rewarded K-8 for the 
students demonstrating Respect, Responsibility and 
Safety. 6-8 students also demonstrate an IB Learner 
Profile attribute. 

¶ Perfect Attendance drawing ς Students with 
perfect attendance (and no tardies) are entered 
into a monthly drawing for 1st, 2nd and 3rd place 
prizes. 

¶ Highest Attendance prizes ς Classrooms with the 
highest monthly attendance receive a cash prize as 
well as a celebration. 

¶ Quarterly Shining Star Students ς Students will 
receive quarterly recognition for being infraction 
free each quarter. 

¶ School Wide Celebrations ς Students will work 
together for a common Golden Ticket goal for 
selected periods of time throughout the year.  

¶ In-Class Celebrations ς When the school is not 
currently working together on a school wide goal, 
individual classes will set their own grade level goal 
and work toward an agreed upon prize. 

¶ Out of the Blue Days ς These are unannounced 
celebration days that are revealed at the end of 
the school day for a school wide prize. Students 
who were on time, infraction free and in 
uniform earn the prize for the day.   

 

Discipline Guidelines 
Barnard follows the CPS Student Code of Conduct. 
There are some basic guidelines that are helpful to 
know regarding behavior expectations: 
ω !ƭƭ ŀŘǳƭǘ ǎǘŀŦŦ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ŀǊŜ ŀǳǘƘƻǊƛǘȅ ŦƛƎǳǊŜǎ ŀƴŘ 
should be respected. Yelling at, ignoring or being rude 
and disrespectful to any adult will result in appropriate 
consequences. 
ω {ǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ŀŘƘŜǊŜ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŎƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳ ǊǳƭŜǎ  
that have been established by the school, teachers and 
monitors. 
ω wƻǳƎƘ play and physical contact is forbidden. 
ω IƛǘǘƛƴƎΣ ǇǳǎƘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎƘƻǾƛƴƎ ƻŦ ŀƴȅ ƪƛƴŘ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ 
permitted. In the case of student danger, the 

Date Holiday 

September 5, 2016 Labor Day 

October 10, 2016 Columbus Day 

November 11, 2016 ±ŜǘŜǊŀƴǎΩ 5ŀȅ 

November 23, 24, and 25, 
2016 

Thanksgiving Holiday 

December 26, 2016 through  
January 6, 2017 

Winter Break 

January 16, 2017 M. L. King Birthday 

February 20, 2017 tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎΩ 5ŀȅ 

April 10 through April 14, 
2017 

Spring Break 

May 29, 2017 Memorial Day 



supervising adult should be immediately alerted to 
assist. 
ω tǊƻŦŀƴƛǘȅΣ ǘƘǊŜŀǘŜƴƛƴƎ ƻǊ ƻōǎŎŜƴŜ ƎŜǎǘǳǊŜǎ ŀƴŘ 
disrespectful actions and language will not be tolerated. 
ω hōƧŜŎǘǎ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ƴƻǘ ōŜ ǘƘǊƻǿƴ ƛƴ ƻǊ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΦ 
ω 9ƭŜŎǘǊƻƴƛŎ ŜǉǳƛǇƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ƎŀƳŜǎ ŀǊŜ ƴƻǘ ǘƻ ōŜ 
brought to school. Cellular phones will only be allowed 
upon written request from a parent or legal guardian. 
(see Electronic Device/Cell Phone Policy) and cannot be 
used by students at any time during the instructional 
day. 
ω DǳƳ ŎƘŜǿƛƴƎ ƛǎ ǎǘǊƛŎǘƭȅ ŦƻǊōƛŘŘŜƴΦ CƻƻŘ ŀƴŘ 
beverages should be consumed in designated areas or  
during lunch periods. 
ω vǳƛet and order are expected in the hallways, 
classrooms and all areas of the school. 
ω DŀƴƎ-related activities, drugs, theft, vandalism, 
assault, intimidation, threats, harassment, fighting or 
other serious acts of misconduct or criminal behavior 
may cause police involvement.  There will be immediate 
in-school or out-of-school suspensions for all serious 
offenses. 
 

Please note that repeated violations of the Student  
Code of Conduct may result in the exclusion of students  
from graduation activities school wide activities or 
rewards or extracurricular activities such  as field trips, 
dances, etc.  Serious repeat offenses that require 
removal from school (suspension) may result in student 
expulsion. 

Restorative Justice 
We are as concerned about the safety of all students in 
ƻǳǊ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ŀǎ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜΦ tƭŜŀǎŜ ƴƻǘŜ ǘƘŀǘ /t{Ωǎ /ƻŘŜ ƻŦ 
Conduct that deemphasizes student exclusion and 
focuses on education and behavior interventions. 
Therefore, many students who engage in misconduct 
may be required to engage in an intervening and 
restorative process in order to learn new behaviors. The 
process may also involve school-ōŀǎŜŘΣ ƻǊ άƛƴǘŜǊƴŀƭέ 
consequences (such as loss of an event) rather than 
detentions or suspensions.  This does not mean that all 
misconducts will not result in disciplinary process, but 
we are mandated to follow a procedure for all 
misconducts that helps sustain student participation in 
education as well as intervene and teach new 
behaviors.  
 

Disciplinary Actions 
 

Although we do try to focus on rewarding positive 
behavior, we must keep the school safe both physically 
and social-emotionally for our children as well as 

preserve order and routine.  For that reason, there are 
times when more severe consequences are warranted. 
 

Infractions: These are issued for minor misconducts, 
but if they become repetitive, students will be held 
from school wide events or celebrations. Also, students 
who earn multiple infractions may be held for after 
school or lunch detentions if there is no improvement. 
If, after detentions are served, students may be held to 
a suspension if behaviors are repetitive enough and 
disruptive to the learning environment and safety of all 
students. 
 

Detentions: Students who amass multiple infractions, 
repetitive tardies or out of uniform infractions, or who 
engage in a level 3 misconduct, may be held to a lunch 
or after school detention.  
 

Suspensions: Suspensions will be issued for extreme 
behavior (some Level 3 + misconducts), even if the child 
has an IEP or Behavior Plan. Each case is addressed 
differently based on repetitiveness of behaviors and 
severity of an incident. 
 

More information regarding the CPS Student Code of 
Conduct can be found on our website at 
www.barnard.cps.edu. 
 

 ά.ǳƭƭȅƛƴƎέ ǾǎΦ άtŜŜǊ /ƻƴŦƭƛŎǘέ 
¢ƘŜ ǘŜǊƳ άōǳƭƭȅƛƴƎέ ƛǎ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ ǎǇŜŎƛŦƛŎ ǘŜǊƳ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǎ 
ŘŜŦƛƴŜŘ ŀǎ άŀƴȅ ǎŜǾŜǊŜ ƻǊ ǇŜǊǾŀǎƛǾŜ όǊŜǇŜŀǘŜŘ ƻǾŜǊ 
ǘƛƳŜέ ǇƘȅǎƛŎŀƭ ƻǊ ǾŜǊōŀƭ ŀŎǘ ƻǊ ŎƻƴŘǳŎǘΣ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ 
communications made in writing or electronically, 
directed toward a student or students, that has or can 
be reasonably predicted to have one or more of the 
following effects: 

1) placing the student in reasonable fear of harm 
ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ǇŜǊǎƻƴ ƻǊ ǇǊƻǇŜǊǘȅΤ 

2) causing a substantially detrimental effect on the 
ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ǇƘȅǎƛŎŀƭ ƻǊ ƳŜƴǘŀƭ ƘŜŀƭǘƘΤ 

3) substantiallȅ ƛƴǘŜǊŦŜǊƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ 
academic performance; or 

4) ǎǳōǎǘŀƴǘƛŀƭƭȅ ƛƴǘŜǊŦŜǊƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ 
ability to benefit from the services, activities or 
privileges provided by a school. 
 

Most of the parent complaints received by the school 
ŀǊŜ bh¢ ά.ǳƭƭȅƛƴƎέ ŀǎ ŘŜŦƛƴŜŘ by the SCC, but rather 
άtŜŜǊ /ƻƴŦƭƛŎǘέΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜǎ άŘƛǎŀƎǊŜŜƳŜƴǘǎ ƻǊ 
oppositional interactions that are situational, 
ƛƳƳŜŘƛŀǘŜ ŀƴŘ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘŀƭƭȅ ŀǇǇǊƻǇǊƛŀǘŜΦέ  
 

Although peer conflict is unacceptable, it is not bullying 
as defined by CPS when two parties are equally 
involved, no matter who started the conflict. 



 

/t{ ƛǎ bh¢ ŀ ά½ŜǊƻ ¢ƻƭŜǊŀƴŎŜέ ǇƻƭƛŎȅ ŘƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ ǿƘŜƴ ƛǘ 
comes to bullying or peer conflict. Barnard is required 
to adhere to district policy and to address aggressive 
behaviors by students with a restorative instructional 
approach, assisting both parties in helping to learn new 
behaviors and resolve conflict peacefully and 
productively. More information is available in the 
Student Code of Conduct manuals distributed to all 
students on the first day of school. 
 

Cyber Policy 
Barnard cannot be responsible for student actions 
outside of school grounds. We ask parents to closely 
monitor your own childΩǎ ǿŜō ƛƴǘŜǊŀŎǘƛƻƴǎ ŀƴŘ ŀŎŎŜǎǎ 
to applications and software that allow them to post 
public comments regarding themselves or others while 
using social media or texting while outside of school. 
Since electronics are NOT allowed to be used on school 
grounds, your child should not be engaged in any cyber 
communication during the school day.  If we are able to 
address a cyberbullying situation that involves a 
credible threat or identifiable persistent harassment of 
another student, the SCC will apply. However, it is 
important that parents are aware and informed about 
ǘƘŜƛǊ ƻǿƴ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ƛƴǘŜǊƴŜǘ ǳǎŜΦ  
 
Please note that most applications that are problematic 
are the applications that have a minimum age for use.  
This is normally age 13 or 17. We suggest that you 
review the applications your child is using as well as 
ǊŜǾƛŜǿ ȅƻǳǊ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛŎŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǇŜǊƛƻŘƛŎŀƭƭȅ ǿƛǘƘ 
them to ensure that your child is using them 
responsibly. 
 

Here are some age-of-use guidelines for some popular 
ŀǇǇǎ ǘƻ ƘŜƭǇ ȅƻǳ ƭƛƳƛǘ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ access to 
inappropriate content: 

¶ Facebook ς age limit 13 yrs. 

¶ Instagram ς age limit 13 yrs. 

¶ Twitter ς age limit 13 yrs. 

¶ YouTube ς age limit 13 yrs. 

¶ ooVoo ς age limit 13 yrs. 

¶ Snapchat ς age limit 17 yrs. 

¶ Kik ς age limit 17 yrs. 

¶ Vine ς age limit 17 yrs. 

¶ Whisper ς age limit 17 yrs. 

¶ Yik Yak ς age limit 18 yrs. 
 

We suggest several safeguards that may prohibit 
challenges arising from social media use by under-aged 
students: 

¶ Speak with your child about internet safety and 
the importance of using it responsibly. 

¶ Eliminate or limit data use on portable devices 
that under-aged children have access to (cell 
phones, tablets, etc.). 

¶ Review applications and content of 
communications with  your child to ensure that 
you are aware of the people with whom your 
child is communicating. Be informed! 

¶ Delete all applications that are problematic, 
causing conflict, or applications that your child 
is not authorized to use (under-aged). 

¶ Please remember that when your child is under 
your supervision, you are responsible for their 
actions and use of social media.   

¶ Make it your business to know who your child is 
communicating with and what types of 
communication he/she is having with others.  
 

If the school is contacted by a parent regarding their 
ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǳǎŜ ƻŦ ǎƻŎial media while outside of school, we 
will recommend the above safeguards. If a cyber-threat 
happens outside of school, law enforcement can assist 
and we do recommend reporting misuse of social media 
applications to the companies themselves. However, if 
your child under the age limit for use of the application, 
the parent should delete the application before any 
action can be taken, and take measures to monitor and 
ƭƛƳƛǘ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ Řŀǘŀ ǳǎŜ ƛŦ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴǎ ŀǊƛǎŜΦ



 
Barnard Elementary 

PBIS Matrix of School Wide Expectations 
ά.Ŝ wŜǎǇŜŎtful, Be Responsible, Be Safeέ 

School Wide  
Expectations 
and School 

Settings 

Classroom Specials Hallway Restrooms Lunch Arrival 
and 

Dismissal 
 

Recess 
 

Assembly 

Be 
Respectful 

1. Raise 
hands  
2. Eyes/Ears 
on speaker 
3. Use kind 
words 
4. Inside 
voices only 
5. Follow 
directions 
for lining up 
and 
changing 
classes 
6. Follow 
teacher and 
staff 
directions 

1. Raise 
hands  
2. Eyes/Ears 
on speaker 
3. Use kind 
words 
4. Inside 
voices only 
5. Follow 
teacher and 
staff 
directions 

1. Maintain 
personal 
space 
2. Voices off 
3. Follow 
teacher and 
staff 
directions 
4. Level 1 or 
Level 0 

1. Flush, 
wash, trash 
2. Respect 
property 
3. Respect 
ƻǘƘŜǊǎΩ 
privacy 
4. Inside 
voices only 
5. Follow 
teacher and 
staff 
directions 
 

1. Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects to 
yourself 
2. Inside 
voices only 
3. Remain in 
your place in 
line 
4. Follow 
lunch 
procedure 
when taking 
your lunch 
5.  Follow 
directions of 
lunch 
manager, be 
polite 
6. Follow 
teacher and 
staff 
directions 
 

1. Walk at 
all times 
2.Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
3. Follow 
staff 
directions 
5. Inside 
voices when 
entering 
building and 
in 
auditorium 
6. Follow 
teacher and 
staff 
directions 
7. Respect 
neighbors 
by being 
quiet 
8. No 
loitering 

1.Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
2. Eyes/Ears 
on speaker 
3. Follow 
teacher and 
staff 
directions 
immediately 

1. Be a good 
audience 
member 
2. Remain 
quiet during 
performances 
3. Eyes and 
ears on 
speaker 
4. Clap and 
cheer politely 
and 
appropriately 
5. Practice 
positive 
responses 
only 
6. Sit upright 

Be 
Responsible 

1. Be ready  
to learn  
2. Give your 
best effort 
3. Clean up 
your area 
4. Use only 
your own 
materials 
5. Toys, 
electronics 
candy and 
gum left at 
home 

1. Be ready 
to learn 
2. Give your 
best effort 
3. Clean up 
your area 
4. Use only 
your own 
materials 
5. Toys, 
electronics 
candy and 
gum left at 
home 
 

1. Stay with 
your class 
2. Must 
have 
hallway pass 
when out of 
class 
3. Go 
directly to 
and from 
locations 
 

1. Quick, 
quiet, clean 
2. Keep your 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
3. Use toilet 
paper, soap 
and other 
materials 
responsibly 

1. Clean up 
your area 
2. Carefully 
dispose of all 
trash in 
hallway cans 
3. Stay in 
classroom 
unless 
otherwise 
directed 

1. Be on 
time 
2. Stay in 
assigned 
area 
3. Wait until 
called or 
dismissed 
by staff 
4. Cell 
phone left 
in locker  

1. Dress 
appropriately 
for the 
weather 
2.Follow staff 
directions 
3. Use 
equipment 
appropriately 

1. Leave food 
or materials 
in classroom 
and lockers 
2. Keep your 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
 

Be Safe 1. Walk at all 
times 
2. Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
3. Proper 
use of 
materials 
4. Report 
whereabouts 
to teacher 
5. Stay  in 
classroom or 
with teacher 

1. Walk at all 
times 
2. Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
3. Proper 
use of 
materials 
4. Report 
whereabouts 
to teacher 

1. Walk at 
all times 
2. Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
3. Voices off 

1. Wash 
hands 
2. Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
3. Proper 
use of 
facilities 

1. Stay seated 
until 
dismissed 
2. Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects  
3. Use pass 
only in 
hallways 

1.Keep 
hands, feet 
and objects 
to yourself 
2. Eyes/Ears 
on speaker 
3. Follow 
staff 
directions 
4. Leave 
school 
grounds  
promptly at  
dismissal 
(with parent 
or buddy) 
 

1.Stay in 
assigned 
area  
2. Report 
whereabouts 
to staff 
3. Keep 
hands and 
feet to 
yourself 

1. Keep feet 
on the floor 
2. Remain in 
your seat 
3. Follow 
directions of 
teachers and 
staff 
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